MINUTES

JEFFERSON COUNTY REGIONAL PLANNING COMMISSION

REGULAR MEETING

MARCH 25, 2015
The Towers

500 Market Street, 2nd Floor

Steubenville, Ohio

7:00 P.M.
Present:



              

Scott Fabian, President, R-Steubenville Township
Dana Brown, R-Yorkville     
Danny Householder, Vice-President, R-Saline             
Matthew Rose, R-Brush Creek Township

Township      





Geno Morelli, R-Cross Creek Township
Ken Stanley, Secretary, R-Irondale
          
  
Mark Clark, R-Island Creek Township
Brandon Andresen, R-Jefferson County    

John Danko, R-Knox Township
Mike Paprocki, R-Jefferson County

  
Rick Ricchetti, R-Mt. Pleasant Township
John Hartline, R-Jefferson County


Phil Jordan, R-Ross Township
Teresa DiCarlantonio, R-Steubenville

     
Eric Mercer, R-Salem Township   
          
Dorothy Blaner, R-Toronto




Dan Cermak, R-Smithfield Township
Mayor Gary Pepperling, R-Amsterdam


William Stewart, R-Springfield Township


Cathy Devitt, A-Amsterdam



Frank Litva, R-Warren Township
  



Gary Griffith, R-Bergholz




Gini Chandler, R-Wayne Township
Mayor David Gaffney, R-Bloomingdale 


Joe Ellis, R-Wells Township


Trisha Painter, R-Dillonvale






Lawrence Porter, R-Empire    



COUNTY ENGINEER
Mayor John Fabian, R-Mingo Junction
                     
James F. Branagan, P.E.

Mayor Charles Bannanio, R-Mt. Pleasant




     



Denny Taylor, R-New Alexandria         


GUESTS
Mayor Tammy Morelli, R-Rayland



Mike Eroshevich, JCWSD
Mayor Harry Thomas, R-Richmond


Ross Gallabrese, Herald Star



Carl Sgalla, R-Tiltonsville




Clay Merrin, JCEO
Jason Mattern, R-Wintersville













STAFF








Domenick Mucci, Director









Rich Fender, Planner









Betty Lou Tarr, Administrative Assistant
OPENING OF MEETING:

President Fabian opened the official JCRPC meeting by asking for a moment of silence followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.  
ROLL CALL:
Vice President Householder called the Roll which determined there were enough representatives and alternates present to constitute a quorum. 
MINUTES OF FEBRUARY 25, 2015 MEETING








A motion was made by Ms. Blaner  to accept the minutes of the February 25, 2015  meeting; seconded by Mr. Rose; motion passed unanimously. 
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COMMUNICATIONS

President Fabian introduced the guest speaker, Ross Gallabrese from the Herald Star who will be speaking on the Public Speaker Series which is coming up.  Mr. Gallabrese thanked the Commission for having him.    He stated how the Herald Star and Jefferson County Chamber of Commerce works together to bring quality nationally known and internationally known speakers to the area at a price affordable to just about everyone.  The speaker for this year is going to be Rebekah Gregory who is a survivor of the 2013 Boston Marathon bombing.  The explosion from the bomb pushed her on top of her son, which more than likely saved his life.  Rebekah was severely injured, breaking nearly every bone in her left foot, leg and ankle and being struck by shrapnel.  She faced nearly 20 surgeries to repair the damage before having her leg amputated below the knee last November.  Hers is a story of resilience and a drive to do whatever it takes to overcome adversity. Rebekah continues to recover from her injuries nearly two years after the blast and has been training to run in this year’s Boston Marathon.  She has remained positive and willing to share her message of hope and love as well as her desire to change the world for the better.  She is bringing her message to Steubenville on April 16, 2015 to the Steubenville High School Auditorium at 7:30 p.m.  The cost of the tickets is $20.00 each or 2 for $30.00.  Mr. Gallabrese thanked everyone for their time.


President Fabian introduced the Resolution for Fair Housing and Mr. Householder read Resolution 2015-1 to the Commission.  A motion was made by Mr. Andresen to accept the Resolution; seconded by Mr. Jordan; motion passed unanimously.
 
DIRECTOR’S REPORT

The Director asked if everyone had received a copy of his report prior to the meeting and everyone had.

Financial Report – The Director stated he is going to start out with the financials because it is not good news.  He anticipates tomorrow the Board of Commissioners’ will adopt the county budget which will include the reduction of our budget with the Commissioners’ only funding us with $65,000.00.  He wanted to give everyone a further explanation due to the last couple of visits to the Commissioners’ office were not pleasant and apparently the Director is not relaying information correctly to everyone here at the Commission.  The Director thought he was pretty clear with his explanations, but he had been told otherwise.  The Land Bank was recommended, devised by Regional Planning Commission.  We went through two other programs, Neighborhood Stabilization Program (got rid of slum and blight in the County) and the other program which followed was the Moving Ohio Forward Attorney General Program (we were successful in this program of getting rid of more slum and blight throughout the county).  We then applied for funding to create a Land Bank where we were again successful.
  Moving forward the Regional Planning Commission agreed to administer the Land Bank program but would need to be compensated for this.  Commissioner Gentile stated he had spoken with some township trustees who were unaware of the administration dollars we were receiving.  The Director thought he had made this clear to the Commission we would be receiving administration funds from the Land Bank.  He was also questioned on a few other things.  The Director does not know where this is going however he does know Regional Planning Commissions’ funding will be cut.  He announced the planning commission will have a new face, unfortunately he doesn’t like the face but we are going to have to live with it.  If the budget is adopted and our funding level is at $65,000.00 starting April 13th, the Planner will be reduced to 28 hours a week, a part time employee, losing his hospitalization.  The Director is also going to take a reduction out of a 10 day pay period he is reducing his to 9 plus a .50 cent hour reduction rate also.  We had to use these reductions with other large reductions in our other expense in order to submit a balanced budget to the Auditors’ Office for their consideration.  We will see what happens tomorrow and unfortunately there will be future adjustments as well.  The Director reviewed the rundown of funds as well.  He gave 
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a quick history of how we have existed here at Regional Planning and we do depend on the County helping to finance us.  When Domenick first came on board in the latter part of 2008 the Regional Planning Commission was purchasing envelopes for the Department of Human Services and there was an allowable markup on them which helped to subsidize our operations.  We were then told to stop so we lost that little bit of income.  When he came on board we finished up the Rush Run Water project but the administrative monies had already been drawn down from the state.  We then applied for a $1million USEPA grant and we were awarded this grant which was for a three year period.  Over that three year period we were able to draw $22,750.00 in administration monies.  We then were made aware of the Neighborhood Stabilization Program which was another three year grant.  We were the lead agency for six counties and two cities from eastern Ohio.  We were then able to exercise and bring in $38,200.00 in administration for our agency.  We also administered two Clean Ohio Grants which did not have any administration monies with them.  In the latter part of 2013-2014 we administered a $600,000.00 grant for the Village of Adena and received $10,000.00 administrative monies.  We have successfully administered Moving Ohio Forward monies in 2012, 2013, and 2014 and we did receive a little over $15,000.00 for administering that grant.  We were the lead agency for the Land Use Plan and the Director has been an active participant with the Community Investment Plan.  He also was asked to sit on the Gas and Oil Committee which he helped to secure a grant for $50,000.00 which was administrated by the educational services.  The Community Development in 2011 we received $284,000 and our administration was $39,856.00.  In 2014 our grant amount is $159,000.00 and the administration is $23,000.00 in administration.  Our CHIP Program administration was $7,000.00 a year for a two year period which ended in 2014 and starting this year it will be $1,250.00.  Everyone can see the cuts our office has been taking even though the production from the office has been more than it ever has been.
If everyone thinks this year is a struggle, it will only be worse next year. The Director asked the chairman to have the Finance Committee schedule a meeting soon because if we are not going to receive the proper recognition and consideration we need to think of an exit strategy.  

2014 CDBG Formula – The Director handed out Community Development Implement Strategy (CDIS) packages to the Commission.  He explained to the members this is being required by the State in order for us to qualify for the funding opportunity from the Community Development Formula he needed to create a CDIS and this is our first public hearing for the CDIS.  He explained he had asked the County Engineer, James Branagan to attend the meeting as well as the Director of the Water and Sewer Department, Mike Eroshevich.  This meeting is an outreach for everyone to understand the CDIS and to participate.  We do not know what our funding is going to be yet, but we believe it will be around the same as what we received this year which is $159,000.00.   The Director explained the agenda which is part of the package which was passed out.  Everyone had signed the sign in sheet as they entered the meeting this evening.  He is going to explain to everyone the CDIS is projects which will be accepted this evening through April 15th.  He announced the first public hearing for both the CDBG Projects and the CDIS was handed out to everyone and will be mailed to those who were unable to attend this evenings meeting. The Public Hearing will be held on April 9, 2015 at 10:00 a.m. in the Commissioners’ office.  It is now being required by the state to have multiple tasks and items to fill out so we can create a list of projects.  They want projects which are basically shovel ready.  Very few of us have those which are shovel ready.  Conditions change so what we submit this year can change before next year.  The director is encouraging everyone to think about a project and submit it however, there are some catches.  They have to meet the national goals.  The national goals basically boil down to benefitting a Low-Moderate Income area.  We do have the new Census for 2015.  Everyone received a map of Jefferson County and the areas shaded in orange are the areas which are eligible areas without doing a door to door survey.  Anybody in Jefferson County can submit an eligible project and if it is not in a shaded area they will need to conduct a door to door survey of the benefit area.  If anyone is interested in doing a door to door survey, please contact Betty Lou, she has the proper forms you will need.  The communities which 
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indicated they were interested in submitting a project was Bloomingdale, Salem Township, and Mount Pleasant Township.  The Director explained to Mayor Gaffney, the Mayor of Bloomingdale who would like to have some money to help make the Fire Department handicap accessible.  We discovered half of the street is in an LMI area and half of the street isn’t.  The Mayor may want to do a door to door survey on the side which is not just to make sure the whole area is LMI.  The funding should be around $40,000.00 if the project qualifies. Mount Pleasant Township if you look at the map is not in a shaded area.  Anything which Mt. Pleasant Township decides to do will require a door to door survey.  Salem Township has some area which is LMI qualified and they can use a road in the shaded area of the township or they can do a door to door survey if the road is not located in the shaded area.  This is just for the formula grant.  The reason the Director asked both the county engineer and water director to be here tonight is that a lot of time we can connect projects.  The state is leaning more and more towards projects which have other resources/funding sources complimenting them.  If you look at the public notice we have Neighborhood Revitalization up to $300,000.00 available and we can put two applications in.  There is Downtown Revitalization up to $300,000.00 available and again two projects.  We also have Critical Infrastructure which in the past we have applied for and again, we can apply for two projects.  A lot of these other funding sources we can get and assist.  Mr. Mucci also gave everyone in their package a sheet which shows all the programs and explanations of each program he talked about.  He encouraged everyone to read it and to be sure to submit their project. Mr. Mucci stated there would be a review committee consisting of a couple of township trustees, a citizen at large, and a couple of village elected officials and he asked the county engineer and the director of water and sewer to serve on the committee as well.  They both agreed to serve on the review committee. The Director stated he has to have all projects submitted on the application.  Critical items are the applications and looking at the map to make sure it is LMI qualified if not a door to door survey has to be done.  Applications will be accepted through April 15, 2015.  The sooner a project is submitted the better off.  Again, the first public hearing is scheduled for April 9, 2015 at 10:00 a.m. at the Commissioners’ Office.  The second public hearing is scheduled for May 28, 2015 at 10:00 a.m. at the Commissioners’ Office and we will have the projects identified in the second public hearing which we will be submitting and the application deadline is June 26, 2015.  Mr. Mucci stated some of the entities may think about partnering up with either the Engineer or Water and Sewer or a consultant you may have on board already in your community.  The Director explained about the Fair Housing and everyone received a few sheets in their CDIS package of all the contacts and meetings which will be held throughout Jefferson County this year and are opened to the public for Fair Housing.  In addition to this the Director made reference to a Fair Housing display which was set up in the room and it had several pamphlets and sheets concerning all the facts to do with fair housing in Jefferson County.  The Director showed everyone a display which showed the Downtown Revitalization, Neighborhood Revitalization, and Critical Infrastructure grants which were awarded last year showing examples of what they did with the money and what folks might be looking at to see what can be done with these grants.  He concluded the meeting with encouraging everyone to submit a project. 

The Director asked everyone before they leave to check the 2015 Directory which is on the table by Betty Lou to make sure the information for their entity is correct.

2013 CDBG Formula – We are currently waiting for the release of funds from the State and as soon as possible we would like to get the projects out for bid.  The Director reminded the communities which will be receiving funding this year needs to get with Clay because he will be working on the specifications and the Director stated Tiltonsville needed to have their engineer work with Clay so that both projects can be advertised at one time and split between the municipalities, otherwise Tiltonsville will have to pay for their own advertisement and Bergholz and Steubenville Township will split the one advertisement for paving.  
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PLANNERS REPORT

  
We anticipate finding out if our $600,000 USEPA assessment grant application is funded in April or May.

The Draft Phase II environmental study has been submitted to the Ohio EPA.  The site draft risk assessment should be submitted in mid-March.  After Ohio EPA review the final Phase II study is slated to be completed in mid-May.

On March 2nd ODNR sent a letter requesting additional follow up regarding the county’s floodplain permitting process.  The planner is working on a response which is due April 24th.

The next Land Bank meeting will be Wednesday, April 8th at 1:30 p.m. in the Health Department Conference Room which is located on the second floor of the towers.

FINANCIAL REPORT


Betty Lou reported we don’t have a budget yet, but the receipts at the end of February (including our carryover) were $41,835.99 and the expenses were $26,446.80 leaving a balance of $15,389.19.  She told the Commission the financial reports which include all the accounts the Planning Commission is administrating were available on the table for anyone who was interested.
NEXT MEETING
The next meeting will be April 22, 2015 at 7:00 p.m.  on the second floor of the Towers.  
ADJOURNMENT


A motion was made by Mayor Gaffney to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Mr. Morelli; motion passed unanimously.

Respectfully Submitted,

Ken Stanley, Secretary

As per Betty Lou Tarr

